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A South African’s Own Story of Life in the French Foreign Legion 
 

I Was a Legionnaire 
By BASIL TALIES 

As told to Harry Parker 

 
 

“I saw it all.  Battle, murder, suicide, and 
sudden death; brutal N.C.Os. and iron 

discipline; burning thirst and Cafard, the 
desert madness.  But you have to be tough 

to be a legionnaire.” 
 
 AS FAR as I know I am the only South African 
to have joined the French Foreign Legion.  When I 
signed on I did not realize it was for five years' 
service; I thought it was for only two but the 
Frenchmen gabbled off the contract so fast, and I 
could not understand French anyway.  The first 
eight months were hell.  I lay awake at night, worn 
out after route marches, trying to think how to 
desert from Sidi-bel-Abbes.  
 I saw it all. Battle, murder, suicide and sudden 
death; brutal N.C.Os and iron discipline; burn¬ing 
thirst and cafard, the desert madness.  But you 
have to be tough to be a legionnaire. We have our 
tradition as shock troops.  First in where "the 
fighting's hottest, and the last out.  And the worst 
insult you can offer a man is to tell him he's no 
legionnaire. 
 You can say it started when, in 1946 and aged 
17, I left Cape Town as one of the crew of a ship 
which landed me in New York by way of Durban, 
Port Said and the Mediterranean, then I went east 
again in a Canadian steamer to France. You could 
get 10s. a dollar on the black market in those days 
and 1,500 francs— about 30s.—for a carton of 
American cigarettes. I went ashore with 140 
dollars, 18 cigarette cartons and two Canadian 
seamen.  We saw Paris.  Our three days absence 
stretched into a week and more.  Meanwhile the 
ship  sailed and we were left without a sou. 
 We took a train to Bordeaux, dodging the 
ticket-collector all the way.  At Bordeaux we went 
to the shipping-master, but as we could not speak 
French it did not get us very far.  He sent us to the 
British Consul, who might have sent us home 
D.B.S. (as Distressed British Seamen) if he had not 
discovered we had left the ship of our own accord. 
So there we were.  Stranded. 

 

 
       Then two Yugoslav brothers came along and 
suggested we all join the Legion.  Well, I had read 
P. C. Wren's "Beau Geste" and seen a film or two 
about the Legion.  The idea seemed all right for a 
start.  
 From the army barracks at Bordeaux we were 
sent by train in Marseilles, where we reported to 
the guardroom at Fort St. Nicole.  They went 
through our pockets there, removing all papers 
and photographs.  We were given a breakfast 
consisting of a slab of chocolate, a slice of bread 
and a cup of coffee. The rest of that day was our 
own. 
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 The next day we were interrogated about our 
nationality, personal history and service record in 
the armed forces, if any.  We stuck around for two 
weeks while we were screened by the 
International Police Force.  All you need to join the 
Legion is physical fitness and a not-too-dirty 
criminal record. 
 We obtained our clearance and were shipped 
to Algiers—in the hold, with 300 other recruits, 
and an army greatcoat and kepi covering our 
civilian dress.  We marched to the Legion depot at 
Oran and then travelled by train to Sidi-bei-Abbes, 
headquarters of the First Regiment and a transit 
camp.  Here we had our heads shaved, were made 
to bath and were medically inspected. If we 
passed we were drafted to the instruction 
company. 
 During the eight months I was at Sidi-bel-
Abbes training, I learned what it was like to be in 
the Legion--the hard way.  Nearly 8O percent of 
the legionnaires were Germans, including recruits 
who had joined in their army uniforms from 
prisoner-of-war camps; former   Nazis and S.S. 
men.  There were French and Danish 
collaborators, whose only home was the  Legion, 
for they could not go back to the old homes they 
had known.  There were Norwegians and  Swedes 
--sailors, like myself, who had found themselves in 
difficulties.  There were American and British 
deserters from the armies of occupation.  One of 
them was a Captain from the American Air Force 
who had been engaged in black-market activities 
while piloting in the Berlin airlift.  He told me he 
guessed just in time that the authorities had got 
wise and he had escaped to Paris in a stolen jeep. 
Another black-marketeer there, a Swiss sergeant, 
had been selling medical drugs. 
 
 I WANT to tell you about that instruction 
company.  For 245 francs a month, about 4s 6d., 
we went on night marches, 24-hour route 
marches, with six hours sleep and then another 
24-hour march.  We learned how to climb barbed 
wire and how to fall from a height without 
injuring ourselves.   We learned judo and all types 
of combat.  We had to strip and assemble all types 
of firarms blindfold.  On night operations men on 
guard duty were "attacked" by veterans from 
Indo-China, who jumped on them from behind. 
Live ammunition was used on maneuvers and 
men were killed. 
 It is odd about the Legion.  You hardly ever 
see your officers except on active service.  It is run 
by the N.C.Os., a brutal lot and master 
disciplinarians.  One of the sergeants at Sidi-bel-

Abbes was the son of Kramer, a former 
commandant of Belsen concentration camp. 
 The penalty for not saluting a sergeant was 
eight days in prison.  There were men there who 
had spent two months in dark cells for 
insubordination to N.C.Os.— and such other major 
crimes as desertion or stealing from a fellow 
legionnaire, one of the worst offences.  Popular 
punishments were to make you crawl round the 
parade ground on your elbows with a pack full of 
stones on your back.  I remember one man being 
made to sweep three flights of stairs with a 
toothbrush. 
 The night before I was drafted to Indo-China I 
was arrested in town with several others for being 
drunk.  After a night in the guardroom we were 
made to strip naked and crawl over and under 
rows of benches which were so close together you 
could hardly squeeze through.  The sergeants 
stood over us and belted us.   
 In Indo-China, the officers and N.C.Os. eased 
up on their men.  They knew that if they did not, 
they might be killed in action—by a bullet from 
behind.  It happened to one lieutenant I knew.  The 
bullet that smashed into the back of his head was 
from a Thompson sub-machine gun. 
 
 THE war in Indo-China is one with no quarter 
given or asked on either side.  The Communists 
were not the only ones who chopped off heads 
and stuck them on bamboo poles.  And there was 
pillage when the Legion sacked a village, for the 
legionnaires, like the French colonial troops, such 
as the Moroccans, Senegalese and the fierce 
Goum's had carte blanche. 
 My first taste of action came soon enough at 
the outpost of Phu-Tong-Hou, where we had 
blockhouses built of logs with the addition of sand 
and cement.  It was one of the biggest battles of 
the war.  Firing was continuous while the siege 
went on for 10 days and we were literally 
decimated.  That is, we were a company 180 
strong and only 18 of us came out of it alive.  We 
called for reinforcements, but the Legion 
paratroops were wiped out before they got near 
us.  The Vietminhs swarmed over us and took the 
main blockhouse and all but one of the others.  I 
was in the blockhouse which was not taken.   
 The legionnaire in charge of the ammunition 
dump blew himself up with it to prevent its being 
taken.  Then the Vietminhs got at our flag and 
started to haul it down and put up theirs.  But it is 
a 10-year disgrace to a regiment to have its flag 
taken, so a machine-gunner broke cover and went 
for them, firing as he ran.  They got him with a 
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grenade, but it was death for anyone on either 
side to come near the flag after that. 
 You can say I was scared.  My hands were 
trembling too much to load my tommy-gun.  At 
one moment I just happened to look round and 
there was a Vietminh climbing into the embrasure 
under the muzzle of the machine-gun, which could 
not depress sufficiently to reach him.  There was 
no time to shoot, for his arm was upraised with a 
grenade in his hand.  I brought the butt of-my gun 
on the back of his neck and called out to the 
sergeant.  The sergeant finished him off with a 
commando knife. 
 After a time, some of our men went into the 
open in desperation, shouting and screaming as 
they ran and fired.  The dead were piled up 
around, legionnaires and Vietminhs together. Our 
lieutenant ran out like a madman, screaming and 
hitting around him with his carbine till the butt 
was splintered to matchwood. 
 But when the relief column finally got through 
to us, this same lieutenant made us survivors 
dress up in our best ceremonial uniform, with 
white leggings, white belt and sash, and present 
arms to the colonel.  The outpost was afterwards 
abandoned. 
 My nerves were so bad afterwards that for 
days I had to have injections to make me sleep.  
 
 I WAS all right again after I had seen a lorry 
convoy that had been attacked and burnt out, with 
the blackened figures of the dead gunners still 
erect at their guns.  What those guerillas, 
particularly the women battalions, used to do to 
the convoys and anyone they captured hardly 
bears thinking about. 
 Once we found a legionnaire with his arms 
and legs hacked off.  He was still alive, poor devil, 
but we put him out of his misery.  Those women 
guerillas used to lie in the grass at the side of the 
road with grenades, knives and petrol bottles and 
ambush a column of lorries as it went by. 
 We were not gentle with our prisoners.  One 
of our officers had his own way of making a 
prisoner talk.  It was to put the wires from a radio 
battery to the prisoner's ears while someone 
wound away on the generator crank.  Sometimes 
it worked quite well. 
 There were other outposts and other attacks.  
One trick the Commies had was to pour petrol 
over cats, set them alight and drive them towards 
our blockhouses in the hope of setting the 
blockhouses alight.  They also used to stampede 
water buffalo at us to try to knock the blockhouses 
down. 

  
 One night it was my turn to go to the rescue of 
an outpost that was hard pressed.  My company 
went out with some of Parachutistes de la Morte, 
the suicide paratroops of the Legion.  We parked 
our lorries some way off and came up in the dark. 
Neither the outpost, ourselves nor the Vietminh 
could tell friend from foe half the time and we 
were fighting it out with jungle knives and 
stilettos.  That was at Nam Dong.   
 I had a narrow escape on another occasion 
when the sergeant sent me down to the river to fill 
the water-bottles.  I was just stooping down to fill 
the bottles when something made me look round, 
and there wacs a Commie guerilla with his rifle 
aimed at me.   I swung round and fired from the 
waist in one motion and got him in the stomach 
just as he pressed his trigger.  
 Let me tell you about Dong-Ke, an ancient 
citadel which was also one of our outposts.  When 
I came out of it finally, there were only 15 of us 
and we left 165 of our dead behind.   
 After Phu-Tong-Hou I was transferred from 
the First to the Third Battalion of the Third 
Regiment.  We were up at Dong-Ke for some 
months, and part of the time I volunteered for the 
suicide squad.  You got better treatment and 
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better food while you were with the squad, but 
you had to blacken yourself and go out on nightly 
ambuscades and lie in wait for the enemy.  When 
the enemy came you were not supposed to start a 
shooting match, but quietly follow him to find his 
hiding-places.  This led to us discovering that 
there were training schools for Vietminh rebel 
officers and N.C.Os over the border in China. 
 Finally the attack came on Dong-Ke and we 
stuck it out for four days during which the 
Vietminh jumped over the walls with their razor-
sharp rice sickles and pointed bamboo stakes 
tipped with poison that was instant death, and the 
dead, both legionnaires and Vietminh,, were piled 
together inside the walls. 
 They were shelling us from the paddy fields, 
too, and presenting us with grenades made from 
captured ration tins filled with glass and metal 
scraps.  What with the malaria and dysentery, too, 
it was hardly a picnic.  And the relieving forces 
could not get through to us. 
 Finally, the lieutenant led the handful of 
survivors out into the river by night and we 
waded up that river for three miles.  Then we 
came up with the relief force and we had to shoot 
it out with the enemy again before we got clear. 
  
 ENEMY propaganda was relentless.  They 
used to leave pamphlets in our path, promising us 
high posts, chicken dinners every day and almost 
anything we wanted if we would desert. And, 
make no mistake about it, legionnaires did desert. 
There was one deserter who had been an S.S. 
lieutenant and who became a Vietminh rebel 
commander.  He used to direct his propaganda at 
the Germans, asking them why they wanted to 
fight for the French, who had bombed them in the 
Second World War.  He was spotted once, dressed 
all in black and leading an attack on one of our 
convoys. 
 Did I tell you about the French woman 
ambulance driver these guerillas caught, by the 
way?  No?  Perhaps it is just as well.  They left her 
head stuck on her radiator cap. 
 Well, so I was talking about deserters.  They 
could get £2 for a grenade from the rebels and a 
lot more for a carbine. 
 At one outpost, four Spanish legionnaires 
planned to remove the bolts and firing-pins from 
the rifles and machine-guns and sell the post out 
to the Vietminhs when they attacked. Fortunately, 
a fifth Spaniard gave them away in time. 
 It happened to us at Dong-Ke. An ex-S.S. man 
in the Legion was going to sell the plan of our 
blockhouses to the enemy.  But we found him out 

in time.  The lieutenant gave him the night to think 
it over.  The next morning the lieutenant sent for 
him, heard that the German had not repented and 
dismissed him.  As the man turned to walk away, 
the lieutenant pulled out his pistol and shot him in 
the back of the head.  I caught the body as it fell 
and dragged it away.   
 Oh, yes, we had deserters.  But we also sent 
men over posing as deserters to come back and 
tell us of the enemy's hiding-places. 
 
 AT the end of three years I went back with the 
Colonial Medal and three months' leave 
volunteered for service in Korea but as the tour of 
duty was two years I had to agree to sign for an 
extra six months over my period of enlistment. 
And after all that, they would not allow me go 
because my health was impaired by malaria and 
dysentery. 
 So I was posted to the Desert Police Company 
at Fort Le Klerk, an old Italian fort in the heart of 
the Libyan desert.  It took us days and days in a 
truck to reach it.  Our job was to look out for 
opium smugglers and gun runners as part of the 
international security police force, was one of the 
worst times of my Legion service.  In Indo-China 
we had been paid £15 a month, lived on canned 
food and off the land, occasionally shooting a 
water buffalo   for food.   But at Fort le Klerk, 
though our pay was £22 a month, we had to spend 
£7 a month on food and pay considerable sums for 
our uniform.  Though some good food came on the 
supply trucks, about all that was left for us 
legionnaires was dried beans after the officers and 
their wives and the N.C.Os had taken their pick.  
Dried beans, macaroni and camel meat. Whew! 
 Sometimes we went on patrol in six-
wheeler trucks and sometimes on camels with 
guides.  We were always short of water and did 
not wash while on patrol.  We were allowed three 
litres a day at the fort and only one litre a day on 
patrol—-and it was burning hot in the desert.  If 
you caught any man trying to sneak extra water, 
you shot first and asked questions afterwards. 
 Once I went for two days without water in 
the desert.  We chewed the bushes which the 
gazelles chew to get water.  We ate dates, but the 
dates made us thirstier.  We saw mirages, too.  
One man thought he saw an oasis and I swore I 
could see the top of the walls of the fort. 
 At night we camped with guards in a ring 
around us, so that roving, raiding bands of 
Touaregs would not slit our throats.  Some men 
had the cafard.  One of the men ran amuck with a 
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sword-bayonet and killed two legionnaires before 
we overpowered him. 
 Another man deserted, but was brought 
back by Arabs, who get paid 5,000 francs for 
bringing in a deserter.  Before I left, word came 
round that all legionnaires who had not yet served 
in Indo-China would have to go there.  So one of 
our sergeants hanged himself, because he knew 
that if he did not, there would be a bullet waiting 
for him in Indo-China-in the back, I mean.  He 
could have been right, too, for one of the sergeants 
was thrown into the sea off the ship.   
 So here I am again, and looking for a ship 
to take me back to sea.  Soon I will be leaving 
Table Mountain behind me and shaking down in 
my new berth as the wake lengthens astern and 
new horizons open ahead.  Ex-Legionnaire First 
Class Basil Talies, at your service.  Regret it?  No. 
Just the same, I have had all I want of the Legion.  
There must be an easier way of earning a living.   
 
 
 
 
 


